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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the virtual Extraordinary Full Town Council meeting held on Friday 26th June 2020 at 10am https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89786778629?pwd=ZnJtRGdUWVlIRHN5YVlWVW4vUjFLdz09
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Skinner (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr S Bell, Mr P Darby, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr I Pilcher, 
Town Clerk

Mr R Bishop

Admin Assistant:

Mrs C Payne
1. Apologies and reason for absence
Mrs W Bensley, on holiday and Mr L Scott, work commitments.
2. Declarations of Interest – for items included on the Agenda.


There were no declarations of interest.
3. To receive and consider STC coordinated response to Sam Chapman-Allen’s circular letter regarding re-opening of high streets and supporting the bounce back of Market Towns – relating to Swaffham
Cllr. Skinner thanked all councillors for their input and thanked Cllr. Anscombe for collating the responses.  Cllr. Skinner said there were four pages of proposals and it was important to decide how the council responded to Breckland as it was important to remain practical and put forward proposals that Breckland could action now.  Cllr. Beech said it was difficult to know what to propose as Breckland had not given an indication of the budget for Swaffham.  Cllr. Houghton proposed that councillors work through the list as previously circulated by the Clerk and decide which proposals should be sent to Breckland.  All agreed.
Discussion ensued and decisions agreed.

Please refer to appendix 1.

4. To receive and consider any late item at the discretion of the Mayor – prior notice must be given
Cllr. Skinner asked the Clerk to update councillors on the opening of public toilets.  The Clerk confirmed that the disabled toilet will be open as from Monday 29th June.  The facility will be inspected and cleaned four times a day.  The refurbishment of the other toilets will commence in 7 to 8 weeks’ time.  A risk assessment had been carried out on the gentleman’s facilities and a decision to not re-open due to one cubicle not usable.
The Clerk advised that once the refurbishment was complete the toilets would be open on a timer system from dawn until dusk.  However, if they were vandalised as had happened previously this will be withdrawn.

The Clerk informed councillors that Persimmon Homes have contacted him to propose a virtual meeting with councillors to enable them to state their case regarding street lighting.  A list of dates had been proposed and councillors agreed on Friday 24th July at 10.00a.m.  The Clerk said that Abel Homes will also be contacting the council.

Cllr. Darby asked if there was any news on the council’s request for a hand sanitising station near the toilets.  The Clerk had received a response to say that Breckland will be considering the request next week.
The meeting closed at 10.58 a.m.

              

Mayor………………
Swaffham Confidence campaign – actions:-
· Unnecessary blocking of parking bays outside Papworth is not helping as the pavement is wide enough there anyway.

· Exclude some parking bays, but not restricting too many.

· Barriers outside Mother Hubbards Fish and Chip shop and The Greyhound look like a Highways dig is about to begin. This area could be realigned to be parallel to these 2 businesses and not elongated. 

· The hospitality businesses and overflow open spaces, must ensure support for all, as they all have different situations and challenges

· Need on market days, portable road signs to say slow down people in the road

· Dayglow arrows to highlight the one-way system operating on the market 

· The presence of BDC Environmental Health and Licencing Officers staff with hi viz jackets, should be as low key as possible. 

· There is still mention of road closures which STC rejected. If more traffic is put onto Station Street, already a highly polluted street, then this problem will increase.

· War Memorial area – One area where there may be more opportunity for the market is around the war memorial. Currently there should be removeable bollards to make this paved area accessible. All but one has been cemented in, if these could be reinstated so that at least four of the bollards are removeable we could maximise the use of the area.

· The town could be made more interesting especially round the Buttercross and War Memorial, these areas which are big could be made to look extremely attractive with some good imagination.

· Remove recycled bins from outside Pedlars Café to relocate in the Town pit area.

Swaffham Confidence campaign – other comments: -

· Prior to Covid our town was statistically doing pretty well, people have been very good being locked away and what they want now is to find their town not too changed, mustn’t forget that it is mainly the people of the town that spend money here.

· Anything that keeps pedestrians safe and gives them room to shop and sit to consume food purchased from our cafes and pubs is great.

· There will be confusion as to the roles of the various parties i.e. BDC, NCC and STC

· The Breckland confidence campaign should build on the success of activities that have been put in place during the lockdown period as well as new ideas. The feedback we have had around the re-establishment of the market has been positive, the hard work and planning of the Councillors, volunteers, traders and staff should not be jeopardized by a layout change contradicting the one we have been working to over the last few weeks. 

· Swaffham residents and traders have been confident to shop and trade in our town centre adhering to our social distancing measures. We would like to build on these plans and allow some casual traders to come along, we currently have a waiting list. These will only be allowed when there is space and we feel we can manage the extra businesses and queues. It is unlikely we will be able to accommodate them if the trading area is restricted.

Walking, Cycling & Transport – actions: -

· Review existing provision to determine if more cycle lanes are required.

· Provide more bicycle racks in the town centre at strategic sites, to encourage pedal power

· Absolute priority is Signage for Theatre Street, including Brandon Road and at the Southern Entrance to the town – Theatre Street project from TAEC has already gone to Breckland. 

· As part of the Theatre Street project double yellow lines should extend along Haspall’s road from the junction with Cley Road, adjacent to the playing field. This would ensure that traffic could turn more safely and with greater visibility into Cley Road to access the Car Park – NCC researching this as part of Theatre Street project
· The Walks App to keep up the momentum for exercise – Discussed at last TAEC and is with BDC Cassie Ruffell for moving forward

· Station Street car park, currently HGV, investigate alternative parking for lorries to enable this car park to be utilised by car traffic from the north of the town; short walk along Station Street to town centre.

· Provision of a shuttle bus from the racetrack to the town centre on market days and when events are being held in the Town. There is plenty of free car parking at the racetrack, where the poultry auction is held.
Walking Cycling and Transport – other comments: -

· Encourage safe walking and cycling routes into the town centre.

· Bicycle racks are always good to have around, but again because of the type and quantity of traffic that comes through, I do think cycling will dwindle again.

· I applaud opening up the town to pedestrians and tables for hospitality, if that could be combined with more planting and access for cycles so much the better. 

· Reducing the impact of cars on the town centre is to be welcomed, it is a most unattractive aspect of the approach to the town centre and especially the town centre itself.

Future vision & Tourism – actions: -

· Consider making the Market Place more shopper friendly, look at ways to pedestrianise and green it. Subject to discussions regarding HGV traffic as part of AQAM/NP.

· War memorial area – could easily be pedestrianised, this is a great space for Piazza or entertainment.

· Green Wall to the back of Corn Hall alongside the railings, to catch some of the pollution from the HGVs as they cross the traffic lights into Station Streets. Example link:   https://www.ansgroupglobal.com/about
· More gazebos for cafes , outside heaters.

Future vision & Tourism – other comments:-

· Think it’s important that as we go into the winter months, we have a plan as to how this is all going to look and function, we have after all had exceptionally good weather for months now. 
· Looking forward, explore all the options in the face of changing retail habits, which could include a different mix for when units become vacant: more community services and leisure. The town centre must evolve with the changes it is presented with.
· Look at the built environment and a Greener Town – project from TAEC to promote the Swaffham community in a different focus.
· We have more housing developments in hand or on the way, so what is the offer for them in terms of Sport & Leisure for the future?
Rates – actions: -

· The Town Council pays business rates based on the income of the market. For a sustained period, we have received no income from the Market although we still incur staffing and revenue costs. All other businesses have been given an opportunity to claim grants or have a rates holiday to offset their halt in income. Swaffham Market needs to maximise income for the remainder of the year to cover these costs, any loss of pitch area would mean lost income opportunity further penalising the market. Perhaps a rate rebate is in order for the lost weeks, and if the area for trading was diminished by Breckland a proportional reduction in business rates.
Rates – other comments: -
· Town centre businesses pay a proportionally higher level of taxation than out of town supermarkets and internet businesses. Anything that can be done to lobby for a reduction in VAT rate and an overhaul of Business rates will help the High Street survive.

· I anticipate that more Town centre properties will convert from business use to accommodation. The future rate revenue from those properties should be ring fenced for re investment/use in supporting the High Street. The issues with some commercial landlords in Swaffham make a good case for BDC to invest in the High Street by purchasing shops if they come up for sale.  

Miscellaneous - actions

· In Swaffham we want to erect a statue; the town has an historic link with Howard Carter, who lived nearby. Maybe now is the time to strengthen our relationship with the past.

· We need some financial support with events but should be cautious on ‘gatherings’ now, but could we plan a Big Christmas event, themed market.
Miscellaneous – other comments: -

· Like we did with the Hares, a Trail for the children, that encompasses visits to the shops and cafes. 
· Better WiFi for the town would be a bonus.

The meeting closed at    11.30am                                                 Mayor………………
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